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OWATONNA — For men and women of faith who also tip their hat to science, it all started with The Clergy Letter Project.

The project, which found its feet in Wisconsin in the fall of 2004, is a collaborative effort between religious leaders to show support for modern science, including the notion of teaching biological evolution in schools. 

Clergy who agree that religion is compatible with science signed their names to The Clergy Letters, and among the signatures are several of Owatonna’s very own: the Rev. John Weisenburger, the Rev. Ronald Gilthvedt and the Rev. John Lestock.

Now the project supports an annual Evolution Weekend and Evolution Sunday, following the birthday of Charles Darwin, who was born Feb. 12, 1809. During these events, clergy are encouraged to schedule congregation-wide events, hold open discussions and deliver sermons centered on the theories of evolution. 

This Sunday at Our Savior’s Lutheran Church, the Rev. John Weisenburger and the Rev. Ronald Gilthvedt will be doing just that. They met on Wednesday to work out the ideas in the sermon they will give to the congregation on Sunday. 

“This is one day to bring it out and say there shouldn’t be a conflict,” said Weisenburger, who said the nature of Lutherans is to ask questions. “If we’re open to seeing the truth, both science and faith come together.”


His colleague, Gilthvedt, explained why he was drawn toward The Clergy Letter Project: “To join with those saying that biblical faith does not need to fear anything from science or intelligent understandings of life.” 

Scott Peterson, pastor of New Beginnings church in Owatonna, however, disagreed.

“It’s those that want to deny the existence of God that want to keep that in play,” Peterson said of teaching evolution. “We should not be pushing that in our schools, and especially not in our churches.” 

Peterson said New Beginnings holds to creation science and even offers classes in creationism on Tuesday nights to members of the congregation. He also said the church’s creationist teacher, Brock Lee, will be speaking to the congregation at 9 a.m. Sunday. 

“True science will prove that there is no link and no evidence of evolution,” Peterson said. As for Darwin’s work, “It simply was a theory.” 

While Peterson believes that evolution is possible on a small scale, such as a bird adapting to its environment with a larger beak, he rejects the notion of man evolving from an ape. 

“People don’t want to hear that they’re related to monkeys,” said Weisenburger. “They want it to be cleaner than that.”
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